
   Surrey County Chess Association

a company limited by guarantee not having a share capital

company registration number 5602632

registered office 38 Glebe Road, Ashtead, Surrey KT21

 Minutes of Annual General Meeting

26 June 2016
Held at Parochial Rooms, Cheam from 2.15 pm.

Mike Gunn (President) was in the Chair.

An attendance list was available for people to sign before the meeting. It read as follows:

Nominated Members entitled to vote:

Ashtead: Dan Rosen, Bertie Barlow (also proxy for Robert Jurjevic and Phil Brooks)
Castles: Daniel Young

Crystal Palace: David Hodgson  
Dorking: Peter Lawrence, Brian Skinner 
Guildford: Mike Adams, Trevor Jones, Julien Shepley, Alan Punnett
Kingston: Nick Grey, John Foley 
Redhill: Roger Barnett

South Norwood: Martin Cath (also proxy for Simon Lea), Ken Chamberlain

Streatham and Brixton: Richard Tillett (also proxy for Angus French)
Surbiton: Paul Shepherd (also proxy for David Morant, Paul Durrant and Steven Kearney )
Wallington: Derek Coleman, Daniel Young, Owen Phillips 

Wimbledon: John Wilcox, Russell Granat
Attendee entitled to a casting vote: Mike Gunn (Chairman)
Attendees not entitled to vote: David Sedgwick, Keith Selby(CCF), Steve Johnson(Wallington), Richard Jones(Ashtead) and Nigel White(Guildford).
 In memoriam
Respects were paid to Stephen MacDonald-Ross (Wimbledon), Peter Wilson and Tommy Dunne

1. Apologies for absence

David Howes, Angus French, Richard Thursby and Julian Way 
2.  Approve the Minutes
The Minutes of last year’s AGM, Annual Finance Meeting, Extraordinary General Meeting and League Composition Meeting were all approved. 

3. Matters Arising

None    
4. Questions about Directors’ Reports

Details of the written reports were distributed prior to the meeting.

President: No written report but Mike Gunn indicated that he would serve for only 1 more year as President a post which he has held for the past 16 years. 
Deputy President: None.
Administrative Director: None
Inter-Club Tournaments Director: None
Non-Executive Directors: None.

5. Treasurer’s Report.

Copies of the Accounts for the year ended 30 April 2016 had been provided. Dan Rosen advised that a sum of £569 had been spent on digital clocks and there would have been a surplus of £257 if that item were excluded.

There had been a reduction in income from junior and county match board fees. Income from the Individual Tournaments Competitions increased by £100. Otherwise there was nothing of note to report. 
The SCCA now have 32 digital clocks and a large number of analogue clocks.

The Accounts were approved nem.con.
6. Questions about Officers’ Reports
(a)ECF Delegate: Next season players in the Open team who play more than 1 game in the National Stages of the County Championship will need to be Gold members of the ECF. SCCA had voted against this.
The SCCA voted against any increase in ECF membership fees at the Finance Council Meeting in April.

John Foley provided background information about the British Go Association centre initiative. They have invited the ECF to work with them to set up a national centre for Go and Chess by purchasing a venue in Central London. Other similar activities such as Bridge may also be included. This will provide a useful amenity and a feasibility study is being conducted by Amanda Ross. It will look into the amount of space required as well as the facilities and cost. The ECF have agreed to pay up to £2000 towards the cost of the study but have not made any payment.
The British Go Association has £320,000 from a legacy from a former Go enthusiast and it is thought that a supporter of mind sports may donate a substantial sum. John Foley is the co-ordinator for the ECF    
 (b) SCCU Representative:   A written report had been provided which did not include the SCCU meeting on 25 June. Paul Shepherd reported on the main points from that meeting.

The county match rules have been changed to clarify the situation with regard to the postponement and rearrangement of matches. Paul gave examples of matches being postponed at very short notice often for poor reasons such as not being able to field a strong enough team. The new rule will require a 1 month notice period except at the start of the season or where there is a force majeure event such as very bad weather conditions.

There is now a new County Match Controller, Michael Flatt who replaces David Smith.

The new Secretary is Chris Majer replacing Richard Haddrell.

An event is being planned to celebrate the 125th anniversary of the SCCU. It is likely to involve a match between SCCU teams south of the Thames against teams north of the Thames. Mike Gunn will captain the south team. There may also be a seniors team entered in an overseas event.   
(c) Company Secretary: No report and no questions.

(d) County Team Captains

(i) Open:  The team has won the Shannon Trophy
(ii) U180: A written report has been provided. Owen Phillips gave further information about the dispute arising from the semi-final match against Lancashire. The Controller ruled in favour of Surrey but that decision was overturned on appeal. The process was felt to be unsatisfactory and questions were raised about ECF procedures and why the appeal went against Surrey. There is no right to respond or provide additional information once an appeal is lodged. David Sedgwick pointed out that the decision by the Controller took 7 days which was longer than was desirable.

The appeal took 3 days. The Board will be considering the matter at a Board meeting on 3 July. Suggested improvements on how county matches are managed in future were mentioned:

a) Use digital clocks whenever possible.

b) Seek the appointment of a neutral arbiter at least in the National Stages

c) Players should consult their captains when a dispute arises and not decide on the outcome  
    without the agreement of the captain.

d) Consider using on call arbiters listed by the ECF. This may not be practical.

 (iii) U160: No questions. Trevor Jones mentioned that he thought he would be graded less than 160 next season and would be able to continue as captain for the union stages. Nick Grey advised that he was reflecting on whether to continue. 
(iv) U140: No questions. The team have reached the final and if they win it will be the first time 

       a Surrey team has won that section.
(v) U120: No questions. 
(vi) U100: No questions.
It was mentioned that it had otherwise been a great year for the Surrey county teams with 4 reaching the semi-finals and 1 the final. It is hoped everyone involved would continue and the captains were praised.

(e) Junior Team Managers: No questions
(f) Individual Tournaments Secretary: No questions
(g) Correspondence Chess Secretary: No questions. Richard Tillett advised that there was a 

      slim chance of promotion for the second team.
(h) Grading Officer: No questions. Mike Gunn mentioned that the deadline for results to 

      reach him is shortly after 30 June. He reminded clubs that they will be liable for games fees 
      if any of their players are not members of the ECF.  Paul Shepherd stressed that it is the 
      responsibility of  clubs to contact their members about potential game fees.   

(i) Webmasters:  The SCCA have recently been approached to consider using a League 

     Management Results System that may ultimately be promoted by the ECF. They have replied 

     with an extensive list of questions and are awaiting a reply. David Sedgwick pointed out that 

     the SCCA rules are unusually extensive and complicated. The SCCA do not see the need for 

     monthly grading which was the original idea behind this system. However there is merit in a

     common system used by all leagues and associations.
(j) Curator of Equipment: The SCCA chess equipment is now kept in a storage cupboard at 

     Cheam. 
(k) Curator of Trophies: No written report. Martin Cath mentioned that the base for the      

      Slater-Kennington Cup had been extended and there is now ample space for additional 

      engraving.
(l) Chairman of the Chess Disputes Committee: No questions. Paul Shepherd mentioned there 

     had been no disputes this season.
(m) County Match Secretary: No questions.  

7. Surrey Chess Congress
The SCC has now been reformed with new directors who are Mike Gunn, Russell Granat and Daniel Young. There has been a Board meeting and a further one is planned. The SCC may not continue. There is strong competition from other congresses and the Nonsuch venue used in the past is very expensive at £600 a day. Attendances in past have been low with about 100 participants and it is likely to be uneconomic to continue.
The Surrey Junior Congress is no longer run by the SCC. It is now under the control of Mrs Marda Dixon and is very successful.  
John Foley mentioned that the Chris Clegg Memorial congress had been well supported proving that there is scope for small local competitions.  Most players prefer local events.

8. Election of Directors.

President – Mike Gunn elected nem.con
Deputy President – Paul Shepherd elected nem .con
Administrative Director - Peter Lawrence elected nem.con





Treasurer – Dan Rosen elected nem.con






Inter-Club Tournaments Director – John Foley elected nem.con
Non-Executive Directors – Russell Granat and Nigel White elected nem.con
David Sedgwick expressed thanks to the retiring Non-Executive Director Richard Thursby.

Following questions and an ensuing discussion it was agreed that when a Non-Executive Director provides notice that he will be stepping down the position should be advertised so that SCCA members are aware that there is a vacancy. This may lead to a contested election. Mike Gunn has already provided a 1 year notice of his intention not to seek re-election in 2017. 

9. Election of Independent Examiner

A motion supporting the reappointment of Richard Jones was passed nem.con.

10. The Presentation of Trophies.

Results for the 2015/2016 season

Surrey Trophy – Guildford 1 
Ellam Trophy – Surbiton 2

Centenary Trophy – Dorking 1

Minor Trophy – Wallington 2
Fred Manning – Ashtead
Ellery Williams – Guildford
Alexander Cup – Wimbledon

Lauder Trophy – Guildford
Shannon Trophy – Julien Shepley, Surrey Open team captain
Mike Gunn announced the winners of each competition and presented the trophies apart from the Ellery Williams and Lauder Trophy. As Mike was the captain of both of those teams Paul Shepherd presented with him with those trophies.  Photographs of the trophy recipients were taken and will appear on the SCCA website.
11. A proposal by the Board to elect David Howes as a Life Vice President
David Howes was elected nem.con.

12. A proposal by the Board to introduce an equality statement into the Articles
Dan Rosen presented the proposal on behalf of the Board. He explained that the decision to have an equalities statement had been agreed in principle at the AGM last year. The difficulty was about where it should go. Legal advice had been taken and short of a complete reissue of the Articles the proposal shown in Appendix A is considered to be the best solution. He pointed out that as the proposal is to change an Article it is a Special Resolution requiring a 75% majority.
Richard Tillett enquired why the statement had to go in the Articles. Dan Rosen replied that there was nowhere else for it to go. Peter Lawrence drew attention to the fact that equalities statement is shown on the SCCA website under the Administration link. 
The proposal was passed nem.con.

13. League Structure
John Foley reminded the attendees that it was decided at the 2015 League Composition Meeting  that the Main League would be run as a 4 division competition rather than 5. The reason for the change was that there were too few teams in the Centenary and Ellam. It was thought better to have a single larger division where teams played one another once as opposed to 2 smaller divisions where teams played one another home and away. A decision needed to be made whether to continue on that basis.  A decision will also need to be made about choosing whether to bring back the Beaumont Cup at the expense of either the Ellam or Centenary.
Mike Gunn said that he thought the change had been successful and there was support for the status quo.

14. A proposal by the Board to allow the Annual League Composition Meeting to reduce the 

      number of players in any division of the Main League and/or in any other Club Competition. 

Dan Rosen explained that more but limited flexibility was needed to vary the number of players in any division. The proposal would allow the number of boards to be varied by 1 but the base position would be unaltered. Any changes in the number of boards would be made at the League Composition Meeting.

In the discussion Trevor Jones also pointed out that the Stoneleigh rules would also be consequentially impacted if there was flexibility in the number of boards in that competition.

Julian Shepley enquired whether the number of boards in the Alexander Cup could be protected. Daniel Rosen initially said he would prefer not to make any change but following further discussion put forward a proposal to restrict the new wording to only apply to the Main League. This will be achieved by removing the words “and/or in any other Club Competition”.  The amendment was seconded by Brian Skinner and passed with 26 in favour and 2 against.

The board numbers should be made clear in the competition entry forms. Any changes can be determined at the League Composition Meeting. The main proposal was carried nem.con.

15. Demographics Initiative progress Report
Paul Shepherd said that the purpose of the initiative was to encourage more participation in SCCA chess activities. Some good ideas have been expressed and shared.  He drew attention to the library chess meetings in Streatham with good participation by people who do not normally go to a chess club. A paper about it has been written by Richard Tillett and circulated. It can also be viewed on the SCCA website under the junior link and then Library Chess.

The junior managers Christine Golding and Daniel Young are very involved in the initiative. There was a Demographics meeting on 16 April from which there were good ideas on how to progress the matter. A County Family Chess Day is to be organised. There is now a junior section on the SCCA website. The aim is over time to show in that section details of junior competitions in Surrey on the website.

Richard Tillett said that this is a very important initiative and Paul is doing a great job. Julien Shepley drew attention to the need not just to attract juniors but also young adults. As an example he cited the fact that of the players in the top 8 boards of the Open team there is only 1 under the age of 50.

Paul Shepherd invited anyone interested in joining the Demographics Initiative to contact him.  All ideas will be welcome.

Other points mentioned included:

a) In Eastern Europe 40% of chess players are female.

b) There is now a Director Designate of Women Chess at the ECF

c) Jinwoo Song, who formerly played chess at Kingston, returned to South Korea and starting  

    from scratch in a few years was able to develop chess activities so that there are 900 chess  

    players of whom 300 are female. This demonstrates what can be done.
16. Statement by the SCCA Board in light of the conviction of Howard Curtis.
Paul Shepherd, speaking on behalf of the Board, explained that he was a neutral party who had no "history" with CCF and had, therefore, been chosen by the Board to read out a statement. 
The statement will be sent out to all clubs after this meeting but will not appear on the SCCA

website.

Mike Adams then spoke to the meeting mentioning that he was until he retired a Probation Officer and his duties included dealing with sex offenders therefore he had a professional background. He had attended the trial on 3 days plus 1 day for the judgement. ln all the trial lasted 23 days. Other members of the SCCA attended on the remaining days so together they had been present for the whole trial. By comparison the press only attended on a few days.

Mike provided details of the case including the evidence provided to the court. He concluded by advocating an independent investigation be set up by the SCCA Board.

Paul Shepherd advised the meeting that, in the opinion of the SCCA Board, the only authorities with the competence to provide advice on this matter were the police and social services. They will have access to all the evidence provided at the trial. The SCCA Board will, therefore, not be commissioning an independent investigation. The SCCA Board has written to both the Metropolitan Police and Croydon County Council at a very high level. The social services have not responded yet but the police have offered a meeting which has not yet been arranged.

The SCCA Board will only take action if it is advised by the authorities that the CCF venue is unsafe for children and/or vulnerable adults. In response to a question by David Hodgson the SCCA Board responded that it was not aware of complaints about the chess club at CCF by its members. 
David Sedgwick said that no members of the chess club came forward when invited to do so by the police following Howard Curtis's arrest. However, to the best of his knowledge the police had only contacted then current CCF members, not former members such as him. Had he been invited to comment, he would have expressed some concerns, although he would not have mentioned anything which was not subsequently put forward in evidence at the trial.

The SCCA has been in contact with the ECF and will continue to liaise with them when it is

appropriate.

There was general agreement that the action taken so far by the Board is right. Mike Gunn advised that it is a difficult matter but there will be a meeting with the police and they are treating the situation very seriously.

Paul Shepherd summarised by saying that the SCCA Board treats the matter very seriously, it is proactively addressing the issues, it will be liaising with the appropriate, competent, public

authorities to further its enquiries and it will be guided by their advice.
17. Any Other Business

Nick Grey referred to the ECF President’s Award and spoke in favour of one of the candidates. He urged anyone who has not yet voted to nominate that candidate.

John Foley recommended that it should be compulsory for digital clocks to be used in SCCA competitions where a club has digital clocks. There was not complete agreement on this point as there are still a few players who prefer analogue clocks. Mike Adams mentioned that there would need to be an exemption for sight-impaired players some of whom may find analogue clocks more suitable.
The meeting closed at 5.55 pm.

1

